BOCA GRANDE HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD
BOCA GRANDE COMMUNITY CENTER
AUDITORIUM
131 15T STREET WEST, BOCA GRANDE, FL 33921
WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 10, 2024
10:00 AM

AGENDA

The meeting agenda and backup materials for the cases are available starting January 3, 2024 at
the Lee County DCD Planning Section located at 1500 Monroe St., Ft. Myers, FL, the Johann Fust
Community Library, 1040 10" St W, Boca Grande, FL, and online at www.leegov.com/dcd/events.

1.

2.

5.

6.

Call to Order/Roll Call/Review of Affidavit of Publication
Approval of Minutes — December 13, 2023

Public Hearing for Historic Designation Case

A. HDC2023-00002, 446 4" Street E, Boca Grande, FL 33921

Request to change status from Non-Contributing to Contributing in the Boca Grande
Historic District HD (District) 90-05-01.

Item by Staff
A. Pending Historic Cases (where they are in the process)

Items by the Public; Board Members

Adjournment — Next Meeting Date: February 14, 2024

A verbatim record of the proceeding will be necessary to appeal a decision made at this hearing.

Lee County will not discriminate against individuals with disabilities. To request an
accommodation, contact Joan LaGuardia, (239) 533-2314, Florida Relay Service 711, or
ADArequests@leegov.com, at least five business days in advance. The agenda can be
accessed at the following link approximately 7 days prior to the meeting.
http://www.leegov.com/dcd/events. To receive agendas by e-mail, contact jmiller@leegov.com.



http://www.leegov.com/dcd/events
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mailto:jmiller@leegov.com

MINUTES REPORT
BOCA GRANDE HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD
WOMAN'’S CLUB ROOM, BOCA GRANDE COMMUNITY CENTER
131 FIRST STREET WEST, BOCA GRANDE, FL 33921
DECEMBER 13, 2023

10:00 A.M.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Bill Caldwell IlI Rebecca Paterson
Paul Eddy Peggy Stanley
Jerry Edgerton (Vice Chair) Barbara Wickwire
Dennis Maloomian (Chair)
STAFF PRESENT:
Peter Blackwell, Planner Janet Miller, Recording Clerk
Dirk Danley, Senior Planner Amanda Swindle, Asst. Cty. Atty.
OUTSIDE CONSULTANTS
Mark Driscoll, Chief Executive Officer Scott Nolin, Hammes, Project Manager
Tom Hinkle (Hinkle Architecture, Inc.) Lindsay Robin, Morris-Depew & Assoc.
Bret Kueber, M.D., Physician Ryan Shute, Morris-Depew & Assoc.

Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order — 10:00 a.m./Review of Affidavit of Publication

Mr. Maloomian, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

A roll call was taken, and the following members were in attendance: Becky Paterson, Bill
Caldwell, Jerry Edgerton, Dennis Maloomian, Paul Eddy, Barbara Wickwire, and Peggy
Stanley were present.

Ms. Swindle stated the Lee County Attorney’s office reviewed the ad and Affidavit of
Publication for today’s meeting and determined it was legally sufficient.

NOTE: For the audio recordings for this meeting, go to:
http://www.leegov.com/dcd/committees/committeesearch. Once the page pulls up, click on
the blue hyperlink that says “Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board (BGHPB).” There will
be an audio recording for each item to help keep the recordings from being too large for the
public to open. Contact Janet Miller at 239-533-8583 or jmiller@leegov.com if you need
assistance.

Agenda Item 2 — Approval of Minutes — November 8, 2023

Mr. Eddy made a motion to approve the November 8, 2023 meeting minutes, seconded
by Mr. Edgerton. The Chair called the motion and it passed 7-0.
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Agenda Iltem 3 — Request to Initiate a Historic Designation Case:

A. HDC2023-00002, 446 4t Street E, Boca Grande, FL 33921
Request to change status from Non-Contributing to Contributing in the Boca Grande
Historic District HD (District) 90-05-01. The Board will consider whether to direct staff to
schedule the matter for public hearing.

Mr. Blackwell stated this was a request to change the status of a non-contributing building to
contributing. The building is located at 446 4" Street E and is owned by Mr. Braxton Bowen.
It is located on the southwest corner of 4" and Palm. Since the building is one of the
commercial buildings located in downtown and is typical of the downtown business buildings,
he was uncertain why it was not originally designated as contributing to begin with. The
applicant/owner is now requesting to change the designation. Mr. Blackwell also reminded
the Board that whenever there is a historic designation case, it involves a two-step process.
At today’s meeting, the Board will vote whether to direct staff to prepare a staff report on this
building. At the next meeting, the Board will vote whether to change the status.

Ms. Paterson asked why this could not be approved today instead of having a two-step
process.

Mr. Blackwell stated staff and the Board must follow the guidelines in Chapter 22 of the Land
Development Code, which outlines it as a two-step process. Mr. Blackwell also directed the
Board to the bottom of Page 1 of his staff report and noted a correction. He referred to
today’s meeting in the past tense because he was thinking of the next hearing when he was
writing the report. Ms. Sajgo, the applicant’s agent, also provided the Board with a
memorandum regarding minor corrections to the staff report (attached).

Ms. Paterson stated this is the kind of work that Ms. Sajgo excels at. She felt it was a
comprehensive report.

Ms. Sajgo stated that with a Historic Society in place now, more information is available that
was not available in the past.

Mr. Maloomian asked if Ms. Sajgo’s memorandum regarding corrections to the staff report
needed to be read into the record.

Ms. Sajgo stated that was not necessary. She noted that Ms. Miller would make it a part of
the file and would attach it to the meeting minutes so that there is a paper trail for the future.

Mr. Caldwell made a motion to conclude that the proposed designation is in compliance
with Lee County LDC Section 22-204, Criteria for Designation; and continue the Historic
Designation process pursuant to LDC Sections 22-201 through 22-207 to change the
status of the subject property located at 446 4t Street from Non-Contributing to
Contributing, seconded by Mr. Eddy. The Chair called the motion and it passed 7-0.
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Agenda Item 3 — Special Certificate of Appropriateness (SCA) Case:

A. SCA2023-00018, Boca Grande Health Clinic, 280 Park Avenue, Boca Grande, FL
33921
Request for a Special Certificate of Appropriateness to demolish the existing Boca Grande
Health Clinic Annex and construct a larger replacement building.

Mr. Maloomian addressed everyone in attendance at today’s hearing and reminded everyone
that today’s hearing was not a forum for advocating or debating the necessity, merits, or
funding of the expansion of the clinic or its operations. This hearing is solely to determine
whether the proposed project is in compliance with the Boca Grande Design Guidelines and
Chapter 22 of the Land Development Code. He noted that this Board is charged with the task
of approving or denying the Special Certificate of Appropriateness based only on issues such
as scale, dimension, orientation, architectural design, character, or compatibility of the
proposed project in the context of its surroundings. He asked that everyone limit their
comments, questions, or rebuttals accordingly.

Mr. Blackwell reviewed the staff report and recommendations.

Ms. Stanley referred to Exhibit B, number (6), and noted it did not seem to be updated
because it states that the medical health facility to be built will be 13,299 square feet. In
addition, there is mention of a porte-cochere that is no longer part of the new proposal.

Mr. Blackwell clarified that Exhibit B was from the old staff report that was prepared when the
case number was SCA2023-00002 and was initially denied on May 10, 2023. Staff had
attached it as back-up for the Board’s information. He confirmed that the porte-cochere was
part of the old proposal. Instead, they are proposing an underneath area below the second
floor at the main entrance.

Mr. Mark Driscoll, Chief Executive Officer, gave an overview of their latest proposal along with
a PowerPoint presentation. He also noted that the new proposal took into account comments
from board members, members of the public, physician/patient interactions, and employers.
He read a letter into the record from Sarah Farish, one of the clinic’s honorary board
members (attached.)

Ms. Wickwire referred to the delineation of the path from the annex to the old building and
asked why the representatives for the project were considering pavers, which tend to be
slippery. She noted it was especially dangerous because there is no way to install a railing
because cars drive over that area.

Mr. Driscoll stated they initially considered pavers in the parking lots, but then there was
discussion about unifying the campus to make it appear more residential. They felt this could
be accomplished with pavers.

Ms. Wickwire stated she could see some downsides to using pavers. She also referred to the
doctor’s offices that would be located on the second floor and asked how the second floor
would be accessed (i.e. stairs or an elevator).
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Mr. Driscoll stated there would be two sets of staircases and one elevator.

Ms. Wickwire expressed concern over the number of people that could be in the elevator at
any given time.

Mr. Driscoll stated the elevator would be a large size because it would need to be able to
accommodate at least a couple of wheelchairs. This will be discussed further with the health
care project team.

Ms. Wickwire stated she was mostly concerned about patients that are contagious depending
on their illness. She asked why the doctor’s offices had to be on the second floor.

Mr. Driscoll explained that primary care would be on the second floor and would be for well
patients who might only be coming in for a physical versus someone who is ill. The urgent
care will be located on the first floor. Currently, urgent care and primary care are separated
between buildings. The new proposal will separate ill patients from well patients by having
the urgent care on the first floor and primary care on the second floor. There will be two pods
for each of the two physicians working primary care. One pod is still open for future
expansion. There is an intent to use that third pod for specialty care such as counseling. The
main clinic will be utilized for physical therapy. In addition, Mr. Driscoll noted that the new
proposed building will include imaging and lab services on the first floor. This will prevent ill
patients from going back and forth. Everything for ill patients will be on the first floor so that
they do not need to go upstairs for anything where the well patients will be.

Dr. Kueber, M.D., Physician, also noted that the first floor will have negative pressure rooms to
do complete air exchanges so that the air is not circulated throughout the rest of the building.
He reiterated what Mr. Driscoll stated that by having the imaging and lab services on the first
floor, it prevents ill patients from crossing paths with the well patients. It is one of the main
reasons they wanted to separate the first and second floors where well patients are upstairs
while the ill patients remain on the first floor.

Mr. Driscoll stated their website is continuing to be enhanced. Regarding this new project,
the website will have a “frequently asked questions” section and a 3D tour. In addition,
through articles in the paper and different events the Clinic is hosting, they will continue to
keep everyone apprised.

Mr. Maloomian opened this item for public comment.

A member of the public, who is also a physician, noted that during the presentation there was
mention that each doctor would have three exam rooms. Since she is also a physician, she
understood the necessity for the three exam rooms, but asked if they would elaborate on it so
that the general public would understand why it is required in order to deliver excellent
medical care.
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Dr. Kueber stated it is a three-part process (arrival, delivery of care, and the exit). As a
patient arrives, they are brought to a room and the nurse or MA will take their vital signs and
obtain some initial information from the patient. While that is happening, a doctor will be in
another room seeing a different patient. Lastly, there will also be another patient being
checked out in the third room. This allows for a continuous flow of patient care, so that
patients are not waiting in the waiting room area until a room becomes available. It also helps
separate patients in terms of contagions. Dr. Kueber also stated that three exam rooms are
standard in health care facilities.

Ms. Ann Fletcher stated her background was in architecture and she reviewed her
credentials. She felt the proposed building works well with the existing clinic and would be a
compliment to the area. To her, it created a “campus” look. She was in favor of the building
design and felt it was compatible with the area. She complimented the architect. She noted
her comments related only to the architecture and aesthetics of the building.

Ms. Courtney McGovern expressed concerns with the compatibility of the proposed building.

Ms. Vickie Ross stated that whether people like it or not there does need to be a sense of
symmetry between the existing building and the new proposed building; however, she felt this
proposal was too large and she was concerned with the height of it.

Ms. Rebecca Howe stated she completely supported the clinic in their effort to update and
modernize their facilities; however, she was also concerned with the size of this proposal.
Although, she is supportive of the Clinic’s efforts, she felt there might be other ways to
accommodate what they need.

Mr. Jim Murphy stated it was nice to hear from a licensed architect on their opinion of the
building. To him, the current annex building looks like a gas station that has recently closed
but has not had the gas pumps removed. He felt the current proposal was a beautiful design.
From the testimony heard at the May meeting and today’s meeting, it appeared to him that
the reason for the size of the building is because it will accommodate all of the clinic’s needs,
such as the services they want to provide, diagnostics, etc. He felt the community needed
these services. He agreed that the construction end of it will not be pleasant for the
community or the neighbors across the street, but it will be worth it in the end because it will
eventually service the 2,000 residents that live on the island and countless more that visit the
island. He applauded the representatives on the work they have done in putting this plan
together.

Dr. Ken Richardson, resident of Boca Grande, noted that approximately 15% of the first floor
is a covered portico, which he felt was wasted space that could be used for something else.
Without it, it would reduce the size of the entire building.

Mr. Mark Driscoll stated that the “bump-out” on Park Avenue would be removed. It was built
in the 1980s for the ambulance drop off for the annex building. In addition, the 20-foot
sidewalk to the gravel would be removed since there is a sidewalk across the street. With the
20-foot sidewalk removed, it allows for more green space. Native trees will be used for this
project, but the final trees have not been determined yet. This will be discussed further with
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the landscape architect. They will be mature trees that will be at whatever height makes the
most sense. He noted the proposal is 31 feet tall while the current clinic is 26 feet tall, so it is
not substantially higher. He reviewed the height of this proposal with the heights of the
church and other buildings along Gilchrist Avenue.

Mr. Scott Nolin concurred that there was only a 5-foot difference between the height of the
new proposed building and the height of the existing clinic. He also concurred that the new
building had a similar height relationship to the new Parish Hall and that there is similar
architecture on Gilchrist Avenue. He felt their proposal attempts to fit in with the architecture
of the area as part of the Design Guidelines. Regarding the service location, they did not
want it to face someone’s house. He reviewed the service location with the board and public
and noted there would be a significant amount of landscaping on that side of the building and
would provide a nice buffer to the parish property. They could not relocate the service area
elsewhere because there was no room for a service entrance in other locations. He noted
there was no intention to bury any tanks and that there would be no oxygen tank. The
generator will be served by an above ground tank that will be screened in or buffered with
landscaping.

Mr. Driscoll stated they held weekly meetings to see how they could fit into the new facility
everything that was needed and still reduce the height somewhat. Having imaging and labs in
their facility will help them get results in a quicker turnaround period. The wiring must be
located in the ceilings, so they cannot reduce them any further. Without these
accommodations, the patient has to wait longer for their results.

Dr. Kueber stated that any medical waste is kept in a small closet area until it is picked up. He
referred to a comment about the top floor being larger and noted it was to fit the exam rooms
and the rest of the services, the doctor’s offices, nurse’s area, and the three rooms. If those
facilities are moved downstairs, it would mean the continuity would be affected and doctors
would be constantly going between the two floors instead of a more seamless process.

Mr. Nolin referred to the comment about 15% of the first floor being a covered portico and
noted it was an ADA ramp that serves two purposes. It provides nice architecture as well as
the ADA compliance required. Ambulance personnel and patients in wheelchairs will be
utilizing the ramp and it is required by code.

A member of the public brought up the issue of stormwater management. They asked if the
clinic would be able to use collected stormwater for the plants on-site rather than taxing the
Water Association and running up an expensive water bill.

Mr. Ryan Shute who is one of the engineers on the project, stated that landscape plantings
may be planted in the detention area. Trees and shrubs can also be installed on the
perimeter berm of the detention/stormwater system.

A member of the public noted that originally the annex building had a dermatologist, a
counselor, and acupuncturist, etc., which are services no longer available. They asked if
these services might be brought back as part of the new compound.
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Dr. Kueber stated there is a third office on the second floor that will be for the purpose of
having rotating specialists. They will have their own exam area.

A member of the public asked if it was the goal to have three full-time physicians working at
all times.

Dr. Kueber stated that was correct and noted the clinic currently has three full-time physicians
working during season.

Mr. Driscoll noted the season lasts from October through the June and that their volume of
patients increases on a regular basis.

No other members of the public wished to comment, so the public portion segment was
closed.

Mr. Edgerton thanked the clinic staff for responding to the Board’s concerns as well as
concerns expressed by the public when the proposal was initially discussed at the May
meeting. He felt the proposal was significantly improved.

Mr. Edgerton made a motion to approve the Special Certificate of Appropriateness to
permit the demolition of the existing medical office building and construction of a new
building as depicted in the site plan, floor plans and elevations stamped “Received” on
September 22 and October 23, 2023; and make a finding that the proposed project is in
compliance with the Design Guidelines for the Boca Grande Historic District and
Chapter 22 of the Land Development Code, seconded by Mr. Eddy. The Chair called the
motion and it passed 7-0.

B. SCA2023-00001, 161 & 181 Gilchrist Avenue, Boca Grande, FL 33921
Remanded Case (ADM2023-00006) — New construction of gulf front house to replace
demolished house. The SCA was denied by the Board on April 12, 2023. The applicant
appealed, and the Lee County Hearing Examiner found no competent evidence on the
record to support the denial. Staff is seeking approval of the SCA in accordance with the
Hearing Examiner’s Order.

Mr. Blackwell gave an overview of this item.

Ms. Swindle noted this case initially came before this Board on April 12, 2023 and the Board’s
decision was to deny the application. The applicant appealed the Board’s decision
successfully in front of the Lee County Hearing Examiner. She explained that the Lee County
Hearing Examiner sits as a Special Magistrate appointed by the BOCC similar to an Appellate
Court (a higher court) because this Board conducts a quasi-judicial proceeding. These Board
meetings tend to be more informal in their proceedings than that of a court of law. The
Hearing Examiner reviewed all evidence submitted on the record, so her review was limited
only to that evidence. The Hearing Examiner’s conclusion was that the only competent
substantial evidence on the record supported approval of the application as submitted. As a
result, Ms. Swindle stated the only legally justifiable outcome is approval of this project.
Failure of this Board to do so, would be a guarantee that the applicant would sue. This is not
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an action the County Attorney’s office would choose to defend because they do not believe it
is legally defensible.

Ms. Paterson stated that initially she had a conversation with Ms. Swindle on this matter
because she did not understand the process. She wanted to put some information on the
record so the general public would fully understand what took place. 1) The applicant hired a
team of professionals; 2) The Board voted to deny the project; 3) The applicant appealed the
Board’s decision; 4) Ms. Swindle prepared a staff response in support of this Board’s
decision as being based on competent substantial evidence; 5) Ms. Swindle defended this
Board’s position at the hearing; 6) The Hearing Examiner’s determination was that this Board
did not have substantial competent evidence and granted the appeal; 7) the Magistrate’s
decision cannot be appealed or amended and this Board is required to approve this Special
Certificate of Appropriateness; 8) Although the applicant won their case, she felt they made a
mistake by bulldozing the whispering bench at 7:00 am. on Saturday, April 22, 2023 and, by
doing so, damaged the reputations of some of the members on his team; 9) the applicant
failed to honor the legal easements to the whispering bench. However, the issue of
easements is a private property dispute. The holders of the easements will have to file suit if
they want to resolve the issue; 10) One suggestion is if the community wants to support the
property owners of the easements in their efforts. A second suggestion is if the applicant
chose to give salvage rights to a company that benefits the Whidden’s Marina; and 11) Ms.
Paterson stated those two suggestions were not the opinion of the Boca Grande Historic
Preservation Board. It was her own personal suggestions.

Mr. Eddy stated that one of the things he noticed in the documentation is that there is nothing
in print about the easements. He subsequently spoke to DCD staff and was told that the
easements are still in place.

Ms. Swindle reiterated that the easements are a private property dispute between neighbors
and does not involve Lee County Government or this Board.

Mr. Caldwell referred to Policy 2.1 under Goal 2.0 (Building Site), which states, “/dentify,
retain and preserve features that are important in defining the overall historical character of
the site, including driveways, walkways, lighting, fencing, signage, benches, fountains,
terraces, water features, vegetation and potential archaeological features.” There have been
comments made that Sue Sligar should have designated the whispering bench, but the
language in the code does not say that. It does not specify “officially designated historic
features.” Even though it is too late for this case, he felt staff might want to consider editing
this language for future cases.

Ms. Paterson stated that Mr. Caldwell’s statement is valid since it specifically states in the
Hearing Examiner’s decision that, “The whispering bench was not a designated historic
resource. The record contains no evidence the HPB initiated the process to designate the
whispering bench as a historic resource. Absent designation, there was no legal basis to
consider the whispering bench a factor in denying the COA.”
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Ms. Swindle stated it was correct that the words “officially designated” does not appear in the
Guideline. Unfortunately, when there is a structure that is not designated and it is also an
unpermitted structure, there is nothing this Board can do to require that it be preserved. Her
understanding was that the property owner did attempt to preserve the bench by relocating it.
Although this is an emotional topic for many citizens, it is the Hearing Examiner’s opinion that
the destruction of the whispering bench is a moot point.

Mr. Caldwell stated that he was a general contractor and as such work must cease the
moment a bone is discovered. There seems to be no retribution at this point. He felt that the
Attorney’s office should have brought up the issue that 2.1 does not say a structure must be
officially designated and that the previous property owner obtained an easement for the
bench. He reiterated that he felt the language should be amended to make the language
more concise.

Mr. Maloomian opened this item for public comment.
Ms. Courtney McGovern stated her question was regarding precedent.

Ms. Paterson did not feel this case set a precedent because this Board reviews each case on
their own merit. In addition, most property owners care about the historic district and do not
respond to suggestions/denial the same as this applicant.

Ms. Swindle stated that if future applicants appeal, the Hearing Examiner will look at their
previous orders. She noted that during the hearing before the Hearing Examiner, many
members of the public attended. The applicant brought experts to give expert testimony on
the record in support of the application. Members of the public had the opportunity to give
testimony and evidence in opposition. She noted that, not only did that occur, but several
members of the public brought legal counsel that offered legal testimony in opposition of the
application. However, in the end, the Hearing Examiner made the final decision and
determined that the only evidence on the record supported an approval. This Board must
always limit their review and decisions based on the criteria especially if they are going
against staff’s recommendation.

A member of the public asked for a status on the Banyan Tree.

Mr. Blackwell stated he was not able to find sufficient evidence to designate the tree. This
Board decided to retire the case, so it is no longer under consideration.

Ms. Paterson stated it did not meet the criteria of a heritage tree or another option. The
property owner would have to agree to it.

Mr. Eddy asked if the Board could approve the project with prejudice.
Ms. Swindle did not feel it would have any legal effect. She felt the Board made their opinion

clear with their initial denial as well as comments that were noted in the April minutes and
those that would appear in the minutes from today’s meeting, as well as the public in
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attendance who heard the Board’s comments at the previous hearing as well as those
attending today’s hearing.

Mr. Tom Hinkle noted this project would require several variances. He asked if the variances
would require the neighbors to sign off on it. If they do not agree to sign off on it, would it
require a redesign?

Mr. Blackwell stated there were two separate routes for a zoning relief. One is administrative,
which requires Letters of No Objection from neighbors. If the neighbors are opposed, the
other route is a public hearing (VAR case), which is advertised, and notifications are sent out
to surrounding property owners. The surrounding property owners have an opportunity to
attend the hearing and provide public comment.

No other members of the public wished to comment, so the public portion segment was
closed.

Mr. Edgerton stated he was surprised the applicant did not have a representative at today’s
hearing since there is so much community interest on this item. He noted there was previous
discussion with the property owner regarding pushing their proposal back 5 feet, which
solved some of the neighbor’s concerns. One suggestion was if the owner would be willing to
revise their Special Certificate of Appropriateness so that this suggestion could be
implemented, which would satisfy some of the neighbors and some of the site line issues. He
also reminded the public that there was a prior commitment made by the property owner to
save the “Octopus” tree. They hired an arborist who is under contract, so it is supposed to
be preserved. Mr. Edgerton wanted this to be another suggestion made on the record.

Mr. Eddy made a motion to approve the Special Certificate of Appropriateness to permit
construction of a new single-family residence and separate garage as depicted in the
site plan and elevations stamped “Received” on January 4, 2023; and make a finding
that the proposed project is in compliance with the Design Guidelines for the Boca
Grande Historic District and Chapter 22 of the Land Development Code with prejudice,
seconded by Mr. Edgerton. The motion was called and passed 7-0.

Agenda Item 5 - Item by Staff

Historic Grants

Mr. Blackwell stated that at a previous hearing, Ms. Paterson asked staff to do some research
on historic grants. He searched many sources, but they all routed back to the Division of
Historic Resources. The State does have a couple of grant programs, but he was not certain
how helpful they are to average small businesses in the downtown Boca Grande district. He
noted the grants had a competitive bid process where the applicant is required to state why
they need the funds, and the State ultimately decides who is in the most need of the funds.

Ms. Paterson asked about Federal money that might be available since the downtown area is
on the National Register.
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Mr. Blackwell stated the Federal Government has a program called “Grant Watch.” However,
it requires a subscription. To access the information, you must pay a fee first. He also noted
that federal grants are difficult to achieve.

Ms. Paterson stated there are other funding sources that might be available to businesses,
but those funding sources might not be tied to the historic district exclusively. As an example,
Ms. Paterson noted she had received a $5,000 grant from the Realtor’s Association.

Mr. Blackwell stated there were specific grants that were given to recipients whose property
was damaged because of previous hurricanes; however, they do not have one set up yet for
Hurricane lan.

Pending Historic Cases (where they are in the process)

Mr. Blackwell stated there were a couple of new Special Certificate of Appropriateness cases
received, but they are still under review.

Agenda Item 6 — Iltems by the Public; Board Members — None

Agenda Item 7 — Adjournment — Next Meeting Date

The next Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board meeting is scheduled for Wednesday,
January 10, 2024, at 10:00 a.m. in the Auditorium.

The meeting adjourned at 11:43 a.m.
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To the Boca Grande Historic Preservation Board members,

As the honorary Clinic Board Member, | have had the privilege of being a part of
the plans for the Clinic of the Future as they have developed over the past four
years. From careful board guidance and understanding the medical needs of our
community, | am in favor of the new renderings and plans presented today. The
Clinic helps all of us in the Boca Grande community reside on island comfortably
and in wonderful care by Clinic staff. We need to ensure that we are addressing
the medical needs of our friends and neighbors not only for today’s care but for
generations to come.

Thank you for your understanding in this matter.

Sarah Farish
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